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Our Next Meeting 

October 5, 7:00 PM

Watkins Park Nature Center

Guest Speaker Dr. Dewey Caron will be paying us a visit and discussing preparation for over-wintering. Dr. Caron received his MA in Entomology in 1966, and PhD in 1969 (Cornell) and has been up to his elbows in bees ever since. Dewey’s beekeeping career spans 40 years during which time he has been the professor of  entomology at the University of Maryland, professor and chairman of  Entomology and Applied Ecology at the University of Delaware, past Chairman of the Eastern Apicultural Society, current Chair of the EAS Research Committee and has been active on the EAS Board for more than 30 years. Dewey has published beekeeping books on honey bee biology, African Honey Bees, Observation Hives (with Tom Webster) and literally hundreds of scientific and trade journal articles on honey bees and honey bee related subjects. He has been honored with several awards for his skills in research, teaching and administration. Dewey will be retiring soon and this could probably be your last chance to see and hear him speak. He will be bringing several copies of his latest publication, so make sure you attend this meeting and pick up a signed copy for yourself. You’ll be glad you did! 

(Editor’s note: Dewey will speak at the MSBA Winter meeting, Feb 17, at Howard County Fair Grounds, BUT DON’T MISS THIS!)

Dr. Caron will also be discussing pollination at the Association of Southern Maryland Beekeepers Meeting on November 14, 2006 at 7:00 P.M. This event will be catered and the cost per person is $20.00. You can RSVP by sending Eddie Clements your check by November 3, 2006. His address is 10457 Charles Street, La Plata Md. 20646. The menu is salmon, baked chicken, veggies and desert. Tom Williams (Southern Maryland Club President) said that Thompson’s always does a real good job and there’s always plenty of food. It’s sure to be a good time and plenty of knowledge to be had in the pollination department. The meeting will be held in Charlotte Hall MD. Take Route 5 South past Hughesville and go right on Charlotte Hall School Road. Go past the visitor’s center and make a right on Charlotte Hall Road. Go 2 blocks to the Northern Senior Center on the left. Like a good book, Dewey is always a fine and easy read.

The President’s Smoker

Scott Seccomb
WHAT ARE YOU DOING?

Now is not the time of year to be dilly dallying around! If were lucky, we have 60 days  before cold weather moves into our area, but then again, we could be running around in shorts in December. As it is, this newsletter is late timing when it comes to fall preparation and your prep should have been well underway by time you receive it. Better to be safe than sorry though and if you haven’t looked in on your bees, DO IT NOW!!! Lift that hive, check that brood, test for Varroa, put on those grease patties, get those entrance reducers or mouse guards in place. Tip the backside of the top box off the bottom box and peek at the top bars of the frames in the bottom box. Full of bees? If not it will soon be full of Wax Moths, a very ugly sight! 

I know it’s hard to judge the weight of a colony but if you put everything into it and you can just barely budge the back of the colony up off the stand or that cinder block, it’s probably okay on winter stores. If on the other hand you can pick it up without too much of a grunt, you better feed it 2 or 3 gallons of sugar water (2 parts sugar to 1 part water) along with the right dosage of Fumagillin-B for Nosema prevention. Or pray for warm days every week or so and a nectar bloom from December to March. (Maybe in Wonderland but not around here!)

In any given colony, brood can be anywhere, top, bottom, both brood chambers, both sides and void in the middle, you name it. Ideally you want their winter stores above and adjacent to the brood frames. Most of your successful colonies will arrange it this way. For those colonies that put brood everywhere, the choice is yours, leave them to their own devices to languish or help them out by moving the brood frames together and arrange their stores next to and above the brood frames. Careful for that queen!

Do the sugar roll or the ether test for Varroa checks. Fill a tomato sauce jar about a third full of bees, DO NOT INCLUDE THE QUEEN IN THIS! Try to do it on a low humidity day and try to use bees that have been hanging on a frame that has been removed from the colony for a bit of time and out of the sun. I say this because I found that a frame of bees just removed from the colony tends to cause the powered sugar to clump up from humidity and heat in the colony. All bets are off if its 80% humidity outside though. 2 or 3 mites, no big deal, more than that and you better treat them. 

Get your menthol out and put it on the top box in the corner and rotate it to the other 3 corners over the next 4 weeks or so. Bob Cory uses a piece of cardboard about index card size with about a ¼” layer of Crisco grease on top and enough menthol pellets imbedded into the grease to make a 1 layer deep level of menthol. (About 50 or 60 pellets per card) Move it to a new corner of the colony about every 7 to 10 days. This is because the bees will propolize the frames beneath the card and stop the menthol vapors from drifting down through the colony, decreasing its effectiveness. 

(Editor’s note: Menthol needs to be used in 80 degree weather. However, Bob Cory swears by menthol in grease patties. It’s worth a try)

Beekeeping is known more as an art than a science and part of that art is knowing when and how to use that entrance reducer. If you monitor your bees and the nectar flow closely, you can run the bottom boards wide open during a flow. But come the first little dearth, you better be there to help your bees defend themselves by putting in the reducers or you’ll most likely have a mass robbing scene on your hands. At the very minimum, install the reducers after the first, main flow is over and the honey supers have come off and leave them on until the main flow picks up next year. Conservative? Yes! It just depends on how much you want to manage your bees and how much time you have to do so. Here again, better to be safe than sorry and if the reducers go in early, you don’t have to worry about mice problems later.

When you lift up the backside of that top box and lean it forward, like on a hinge on the bottom box, to look at the inside, you can get a good idea on stores in that top box. You can also get an idea of colony strength by how many bees are on the top of that bottom box. If it’s covered, it’s a strong colony, just make sure they are workers though and not drones (more on that later). If, on the other hand, there’s only 50 or 100 bees on the frames of the bottom box, take the top box off and see just how many bees are inhabiting that bottom box. If you can see daylight between all the frames (very few bees between the frames) shake them out into the top box. Transfer any pollen and honey stores in the bottom box to the top chamber and freeze that bottom chamber and frames to 0 degrees for 3 days to kill any Wax Moth possibilities. Now figure out what caused the problem. 

( Laying Workers And The Importance of Nuc’s: 
The latter mentioned is just 1 very valuable reason to keep a nuc or 2 on hand at critical times in the beekeeping season. If you open up your colony and see a sparse brood pattern, pock marked, sporadic, and bullet shaped, raised cappings, you most likely have a colony full of drones and laying workers. It’s tough to turn this around, especially after they have been running that way for a while. You can try re-queening the colony if it’s not too late in the year or it’s just gone queenless but this is usually a futile attempt. The best way to insure success and to save that colony is to introduce a nuc to the colony. 

This is best done by removing all the frames from the colony and knocking all the bees off those frames at some distance from the colony, 30 to 50 feet or so. The few frames that contain the drone brood will be taken away, frozen to kill the brood and be placed in a colony at a later time for cleaning out by the bees. Now you need to reassemble the colony by installing the nuc frames into the center of the bottom box in the order they come out from the nuc. Place the honey and pollen frames next to and above the brood frames from the nuc. The theory is that all the bees you knocked off the frames will make their way back to the colony and the laying workers will stay out. This gives the new queen and her small but dedicated army a chance to defend her and hopefully the bees coming home from the “knocking off” will be more likely to accept her. If you don’t have a nuc around, the only option is to combine for winter and then split in the spring. 

Any beekeeper will tell you that it’s always good to have a nuc around. 

( FIELD DAY

I want to thank everyone that showed up for the field day. Although it didn’t go as I had planned, with the rain and all, we did manage to get into a couple of queenless colonies that we combined for wintering. Maybe we’ll have better weather for the spring field day at Bob and Jane Cory’s. Thanks to Charlie & Margaret Paxton and Theresa and Stewart Morris for contributing to the food and drink supply. Thanks to Dave Morris who came in and rallied us out of our chat session in the living room. Dave brought the good weather with him, as the weather man missed by a few hours. 

Hope to see everyone at the meeting!

Scott

( Club Display   

GLYNIS HARVEY; JUNK HAWKER EXTRAODINAIRE!

Glynis emailed me a while back and said that the company she works for was throwing out a display that they used for trade shows and exhibits. She said it was housed in suitcases and was wondering if the club could use it. I said sure, I’ll take it! Little did I know that she would show up with a van stuffed full of heavy duty, industrial grade, transport boxes just packed full of panels, parts and pieces. In short, everything we, and probably a few other clubs, would ever need to set up a professional exhibit worthy of residing in the Downtown Hilton. The only thing we lack, so far, are the assembly instructions; needless to say, I am looking for the jigsaw puzzle champions in the club who might be up for a tiny challenge on a nice day. If you think that you might want to come on over and play some day, give me a call and bring your mental imaging system with you. 

A VERY BIG THANK YOU TO MRS. GLYNIS HARVEY FOR GRABBING THIS FINE PIECE OF EQUIPMENT!

Scott
MSBA Fall Meeting
Elections and Honey Show

Annapolis, MD

Nov 11, 9:30 AM
The Fall meeting of the Maryland State Beekeepers Association will be held in Annapolis at the headquarters building of the Md. Dept. of Agriculture (directions below).
Program

8:30  Refreshments

9:30 Welcome and Apiary Inspector’s report

10:00 “Profitability of Varroa IPM, Keith Delaplane

11:00 Nectar Flow Changes, Wayne Esaias

Noon Elections and lunch

1:30  Africanized Honey Bee Plan, Jerry Fischer

2:30 Honey Bee Pollination and Foraging Ecology, Keith Delaplane

3:30 Panel discussion, Delaplane and Others
The featured speaker will be Dr. Keith Delaplane, from the University of Georgia at Athens (http://www.ent.uga.edu/personnel/faculty/delaplane.htm). Keith is a renowned and exciting speaker on many topics on bees (honey and bumble!) and their management. Having a part extension and part research position, his research work is very much focused on the practical side of bee management and biology. In addition to his two talks, he will be featured on a panel with two or three experienced and knowledgeable Maryland beekeepers to answer your questions on over-wintering or other topics. 

MSBA member Dr. Wayne Esaias, will give a presentation on his research into the effect of climate change and urbanization on the nectar flows of Maryland. Wayne is an oceanography biologist working at the Goddard Space Flight Center in Greenbelt. For many years he has kept personal records on the nectar flows in his area, has uncovered data from multiple other sources, and has access to multi-spectral satellite imagery. He correlated this data showing how our nectar flows have been affected by climate change. Wayne will present his findings that have resulted from his considerable research. He also will be asking for volunteers to gather more research data on nectar flows in your area. This is unique, original, and cutting edge scientific research never heard before. You can hear it first at MSBA!

The State Apiary Inspector, Jerry Fischer, will present information on the Maryland Africanized Honey Bee Plan. We all are concerned, first about purchasing honey bee packages from Africanized areas, and second, about the effect of an inadvertent introduction of the AHB to Maryland. Jerry will outline the Maryland plan, coordinated with our neighboring states.

 Annual Elections will be conducted by the chair of the nominating committee, Paul Dill. If you have a nomination for an office, contact him at (302) 249-1866, pb192@aol.com. 
Entries for the Honey Show will be accepted the morning of the show; the exact entry deadline time has not yet been set, but is usually about 10 AM. More details will be available in the next newsletter. See the following article about Honey Shows for a link to the MSBA Honey Show rules.

The MSBA Honey Show has more classes than probably any other show. Specifically, there is an entire division devoted to honey cooking, and a division just for children’s honey, crafts, and cooking! The show also offers top dollar for ribbons!. This is the final honey show of the year, the last chance to bring home the BLUE RIBBON (and cash prizes)! Volunteers also are needed to assist with entries and the judges. You can find entry forms and rules for entering your exhibit in the honey show on the MSBA web pages, or you may obtain an entry form the morning of the show. Registration and entry closes at 10AM the morning of the show. To volunteer to help, contact the Honey Show chair, Greg Clark, 301-934-6080, gclark8000@comcast.net

“Bart Smith” Best Club Showing Award: is awarded to the local beekeeping association who’s members garner the most first, second and third place ribbons. The club is recognized with the club name engraved on a large skep-shaped plaque. Let’s show our club pride and win the title of Best Club in Maryland!

Directions: The meeting is held in the headquarters building of the Maryland Department of Agriculture, 50 Harry S Truman Parkway.

· Take Rt. 50 East to Annapolis.

· In Annapolis, take Exit 22, Rt. 665 to Riva Rd.

· Follow the Riva Rd. exit onto Riva Road South, to the right.

· Go 4/10 miles to Harry S Truman Pkwy and turn right, at the light.

· Go 1.2, miles. The MDA building is on the right. Look for the yellow “BEE MTG” signs and the cows.

What are Your Bees Doing This Month

By David Morris

Is It Too Late To Feed? 

Hopefully everyone got some kind of harvest this year, it has been a year spotty in our area. Spring rains can be good, but at the wrong time can confine the bees. The summer drought and heat meant there was barely any nectar to sustain the hives. If you extracted, make sure you have eight or more deep frames with capped honey. Brood rearing is winding down, make sure those emptying cells get filled with sugar syrup. We are into our last week or two of dependable weather when we can usefully feed syrup. Do you need to feed now?
How much and when should you feed the bees? The standard answer is usually “…as much as they can take as soon as possible.” Boy, doesn’t that just answer the question.  So, can we get clearer advice on feeding?
Earlier, in September, I was thinking about the timing of feeding and the affect of heat and humidity on the bees’ ability to process sugar syrup into “honey” (technically, honey is from floral sources – but for our purposes here, sugar syrup converted for storage is honey to the bees). The beekeeper feeds a 2:1 sugar solution, that’s 30-40% water depending on how well you saturate the water with sugar. The bees can evaporate the moisture faster on a hot, dry day than on a cool, rainy day like this last weekend, Sept 30-Oct 1. But, does temperature make a difference to the enzyme reaction of invertase, that inverts the sugar and makes fructose and glucose from the sucrose (cane sugar)? I don’t know, but I suspect it does. 
Intuitively, we recognized that feeding sugar syrup is different for the bees than their foraging for nectar. “Honey – A Comprehensive Survey” by Dr. Eva Crane (1975, Bee Research Association), provided some answers about those differences; first is time. The time nectar spends in the honey sac significantly contributes to the processing of nectar. The nectar is actually thinner when delivered to the hive because the forager adds enzyme containing saliva to the honey, and filters out pollen which is passed into the digestive tract via the proventriculus (the valve separating the honey sac from the bee digestive tract).The 15 or more minutes the nectar is in the honey sac while the forage flies from flower to flower or returns to the hive is when the digestive process begins. In contrast, foragers or house bees carrying a full load of sugar syrup down from the attic, are not giving the syrup its 15 minutes of pre-digestion. Age is another significant factor because the older bees (house bees and foragers) have more active glands that produce digestive enzymes. If younger bees are pressed into service to haul syrup from the attic, will they have the level of enzyme activity needed to process the syrup in the time need?
When a forager returns to the hive she shares the contents of her honey sac with the house bees. Drops of nectar are passed from bee to bee, adding more enzymes. The bees hold a drop of nectar on their proboscis, extending the proboscis, creating greater surface area that evaporates the liquid more quickly, reducing the moisture content down to as low as 30-40%. During lighter nectar flows, more bees spend more time processing the nectar and then store it in cells no more than one-quarter full. During a heavier nectar flow, fewer bees spend less time and the partly ripened honey is stored into cells that are one-half full or more. The more the nectar is handled, the richer and riper the honey.  Feeding the bees 10 pounds of sugar in a 2:1 solution constitutes a major nectar flow.
The final ripening can take as little as 1-3 days in a one-quarter full cell, but up to 6-7 days in a three-quarters full cell. At that point the honey is moved from processing cells to storage cells that are filled and capped. The ripening is two things, removal of moisture and converting complex sugars to simple sugars. The enzymatic process is going to work on that fixed amount of sugar present in the nectar collected. Inadequate ventilation and lower temperatures can retard full ripening, by retarding evaporation (and possibly enzyme reaction) to as long as three weeks! If you hive has an entrance reducer, if you feed a large quantity of heavy syrup, in October, to a hive that is not really strong, with brood in the top box, then that hive will not have the time and resources to properly prepare the syrup for winter. They won’t have the bees they need to physically and chemically process the syrup, and they won’t have the processing cells, they won’t generate the heat or ventilate the hive because the outside air is cool and the hive does not need to be cooled. Sugar syrup stored in honey comb will either crystallize, or go sour, or both.
Finally, the Bee Lab at Beltsville did some work years ago, offering bees in packages straight syrups of different sugars, mixtures of different sugars, or honey and sugar syrup mixtures. The bees preferred plain sucrose – table sugar- over any other combination. Table sugar is also good because it has such low solids (ash, minerals, etc.) reducing their need to eliminate wastes during the winter ( really important point when its really cold outside). They also identified some sugars (mannose, lactose, galactose and raffinose) that are toxic to bees. 

So in answer to our initial question. “…can we get clearer advice on feeding?”, we can take a stab. As we’ve seen above, bees need time, temperature, low humidity and a strong work force, all working in their favor, to properly prepare and store nectar (sugar water) as honey for the winter. 
Build a strong work force: Begin in August; feed thin syrup (1:1) for the brood to consume. Stimulate the queen, check and treat as needed for Varroa.  Add Fumidil-B to the sugar water when you switch to heavy syrup (2:1). More bees also means more enzymes in the food.
Temperature and Humidity: Feed while the weather is warm and the goldenrod and asters are blooming. Don’t wait until the bees have to cluster at night. They can’t work the syrup if they are clustering. If it is damp out, allow more time for processing the sugar.

Ventilation: If it is cold the bees won’t fan and ventilate the hive. If the entrance reducer is on, ventilation is reduced. This greatly increases the time it takes to reduce the moisture and ripen the honey. Screened bottom boards do not necessarily contribute to beneficial ventilation – fanning does.
Processing cells: Switching to heavy syrup will allow the queen to slow brood rearing. Reducing the brood provides more space to process syrup and nectar from foragers. Feeding also makes the bees store nectar and syrup in the upper brood cells as the brood emerges, keeping the queen from using those cells and pushing her down.. Feeding heavy syrup in early September helps begin slowing down brood rearing. 
Knowing that bees can process syrup into honey in as little as 1-3 days, or as long as 6-7 days, tells you that as the days get cooler, the feeding process has to be slower. Early on fill your feeder; see how long it takes the hive to take all the syrup, then wait a day or two before refilling; give them time to process the syrup. As the weather cools, add a couple more days between feedings. Continue to feed until the hive has sufficient stores of capped honey, or it is so cool they are spending too much time clustered (50’s and lower) to do anything. 
If you hive still lacks good stores, start reading about “emergency feeding” for later in the winter.

Good Luck!

 (◄*************************************►(
This space reserved for YOUR story

Share YOUR bee story and experience HERE. 

It doesn’t have to be long!.
 (◄*************************************►(
Holiday Party

December 12

Watkins Park Nature Center

The annual joint Holiday Party with the Audubon, Garden and Butterfly clubs will beheld on December 12, time still TBD, but usually begins around 6PM. 

What to bring: Salad, Main Dish or Dessert. The club will supply drinks, utensils, and paper goods.

Entertainment: Your Slides! If you have 10 or so slides relating to your hobby (or hobbies) bring them and share. We’re not real sure right now about  digital presentations, we’ll inquire at the October meeting.

One Last Word: DUES!

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although we’re still solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Aaron also loves to find checks in the mailbox. Check your address label  to see if your dues are current.  Send your dues check , made out to “BUMBA” to: 

Mail $15  to Aaron Hughes, BUMBA Treas., 9903 BREEZY KNOLL CT., SEABROOK, MD, 20706

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________
ADDRESS: __________________________________________________________________________
CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP _____________________
TELEPHONE: _________________________________
EMAIL: _____________________________
This space reserved for YOUR story




Share YOUR bee story and experience HERE. 

There’s room for everyone!.
BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2006 BUMBA Calendar:

Aug 3, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

Aug 4, State Fair Entry Registration Deadline

Aug 5, Howard Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Aug 12, Mont. Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Sept 7, Prince George’s Co. Fair (no honey show)

Sept 11, Anne Arundel Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Sept 13, Charles Co. Fair Entry Deadline

Sep 22-25, St. Mary’s Co. Fair 

October 5, 7:30 PM; BUMBA Meeting 

October 14, BUMBA Field Day, details TBA

Nov 11, 9:30AM, MSBA Fall mtg. Honey Show and Elections, Annapolis

December 12, 6:30 PM; Holiday Party 
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